HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 27, 2020 - 6:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias and Gordon C. Andrews present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to invoke the rule of necessity for this evening’s votes.  
AGENDA

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the agenda for Tuesday, October 27, 2020. 

MINUTES
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:

Regular Session – August 25, 2020

Regular Session – September 14, 2020

Regular Session – September 17, 2020

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:

Executive Session – August 11, 2020

Executive Session – August 31, 2020

Executive Session – September 8, 2020

Executive Session – October 19, 2020

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board invoked the rule of necessity and unanimously voted to affirm payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Withholding Warrant
	#36
	$ 143,518.50

	Vendor Warrant
	#37
	$ 302,689.08

	School Warrant
	#39
	$     6,814.88

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#10
	$     5,160.00

	Ambulance Commitment

from 10/5/20 – 10/11/20
	for
	$   56,680.13

	Ambulance Commitment

from 10/12/20 – 10/18/20
	for
	$   32,147.74
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AFFIRMED BILLS
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to affirm payment of the following Selectmen Bills: 
	MA Municipal Assoc.(webinar/10-29-20)……………………….
National Grid (Town Hall electricity)……………………………
	$   50.00
$ 636.45


APPROVED WARRANTS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to invoke the rule of necessity and voted to approve payment of the following warrants:

	Payroll Warrant
	#38
	$ 386,405.63 

	Vendor Warrant
	#40
	$   67,448.26

	Withholding Warrant
	#41
	$ 132,375.03


APPROVED BILL

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bill:

	MA Municipal Assoc.( (annual trade show/Jan. 21 & 22)……..
	$     85.00


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Covid-19 Update

Seelig is going to get a memo out to the employees stating that seeing as the numbers are going up to please make sure you are wearing a mask, social distancing and using good judgement.  
Recycling Abatements  – Missing Documents
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to deny the abatement requests for Bill #943, #2601, #2283 and #765 based on the fact that all the necessary documents were not received by the deadline date of October 1, 2020. 
Recycling Abatements Submitted After Deadline

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to deny the abatement requests for Bill #2620, #1257, #19, #2173, #2265 and #1098 based on the fact that the requests were received after the deadline date of October 1, 2020. 

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS
Cable Advisory Committee & Area 58
Rich Goulart of Area 58 gave a brief overview of why Carver, Plympton and Halifax merged and become a singular entity  back in 2015.  In essence Area 58 would effectively be able to provide public access service & coverage and pool resources from the three towns.  They are here tonight to re-negotiate the contact.  

Seelig asked when does this agreement expire and Goulart and Shiavone (Cable Advisory Committee member ) did not know the exact date but Goulart thinks relatively soon.  
Selectmen Meeting – October 27, 2020




                         Page 3
Shiavone asked the BOS if they had any issues or concerns, they would like addressed.  Millias did not have an issue with the service but did with the Comcast subscribers not knowing that a percentage of their bill is paying for cable services as it is not disclosed on the bill.  Now the programs are available on YouTube and the subscribers are paying for everybody and there is no opt-out clause for you to opt out.  He is not saying it is a good thing for the community to end it he just does not like the idea that nobody knows what they are paying for.  Goulart said that is entirely Comcast and they have no control over that and Shiavone said there is going to be somebody from Comcast negotiating a new ten-year license so that would be the best time to get Comcast to comment on that.  Millias stated that Comcast is not going to do anything because then people will start calling them and they are not going to deal with that.  Seelig said like in any negotiations – they might want something, so we want something.  
Shiavone said that could be one of the things to put on the list during negotiations as this probably best opportunity we will have to get someone to listen to us.  
Andrews thinks the town should be provided with is a list of what meetings are being covered so that we can look at the meetings and say well maybe we should cover this or that.  Goulart said generally they cover whatever they are asked to but if a Board or Committee wants their meeting covered, they can go through Seelig and they will figure out on getting it done.  

Seelig added that if a Board or Committee has a virtual meeting all we have to do is send the recording to Area 58 and they can post it.  Goulart added that they could have someone co-host a Zoom meeting and Area 58 could telecast it live on the channel at that time.  Seelig said you would need a lot of tech to do that so that everybody has the same ability to participate in the meeting.  

Goulart said they are always looking for additional ways of serving the community and are proud to do so, and really have enjoyed the relationship they have had with Halifax and Plympton over the last few years, and look forward to continuing doing it.  he recognizes and understand what Millias is talking about, but it is a double-edged sword – do we limit the videos on YouTube to those who are subscribers and that seems unwieldy.
Millias said he does not  have a problem with it as long as most people don’t care and again, it does not anything to do with Area 58, or the people, or the service, or what they are  providing bit if you ask Comcast what that fee is, you cannot get a straight answer.  

Andrews the only other thing he was concerned with is moving forward with just the internet connections versus people that have internet/people that have subscriptions whether or not the contract is going to allow for the people that are paying for internet to be included in the proportionality of it because as more and more people drop subscription and move to live streaming.  Seelig said no because cable pre-dated the internet, and everything is set up connected to cable including the franchise fee and we get to do nothing in terms of regulating and charging anything to do with internet service.

Seelig said the other reason we have not seen a significant drop in Halifax in revenue is because Comcast keeps raising its prices, and people keep paying for the services.  We have seen a little bit of a drop in the number of subscribers, but it has been offset by the average price a subscriber is willing to pay.

Seelig said the other worry that we are going to face negotiations is the FCC decision that said in essence that Comcast’s providing the access channels is considered an in-kind contribution that can be measured against the five percent.  

Millias asked if they are looking for an action tonight and Seelig said we first need to get the date of when the current agreement expires and if nothing is changing other than the dates we do not have to send to counsel but if Area 58 is looking for changes in the language of the agreement, then they need to provide that to the Board and then it would be pass on to counsel.   Goulart did not  anticipate any changes in the agreement and thinks it is just a continuation.
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High Hopes – Marijuana Grow Facility 
Mr. Bogartz (CEO & Founder of High Hopes LLC), Jerry Merra (CFO), and Jay Lum (cultivator) came in this evening to talk with the Board about their proposal for an indoor grow facility.  Bogartz began by saying they are small company – do not have any multi-state presence and are not coming from some other state.  They are currently in the process of opening a cannabis dispensary in Hopedale and at this point have a provisional license and just got our special permit approved but still have to get our final license and then then get their operating license before they can open (hoping March of next year) their doors in Hopedale.  So now that we are on the edge of getting their store up and running it is now time to start looking for the right cultivation site and when they came to this town we also noticed it might be an excellent location for a retail store as well -  not saying ‘no’ to that possibility, but this primarily is to see if they can get a cultivation site here in Halifax.  

Bogartz stated that he spent about 20 years as a business analyst and what he did was work as translator between people who wanted something technical and then developers who actually build the technical stuff.  The work entailed working with lots of documents; doing mini contracts for stakeholders and the people that make the software and working with all levels of many companies.  He realized that he had  been exposed to many good leaders for twenty years and  thought it was his turn to take a shot at it, so that is why he started this company. 

Lum has thirty plus years in business and finance – for about twenty-five to thirty years he was a controller for a small business and then in the last ten fifteen years he has been accounts payable manager for General Dynamics and WB Mason.  He has been retired for the last four years and then this came along, and he thought it was interesting and decided to come on board.  
Merra own a small real estate brokerage in Hanover, which is what brought them here.  He lives right on the Hanson line so with the process that they are attempting to be fairly labor-intensive it was more important that the location he is running be close to where he lives.  He moved back to this part from the west coast and has had his real estate license for twenty years and recently opened his own brokerage.  He was approached by Bogartz, who he met thirty years ago at UMass, first about investing and then it moved on to branching out with cultivation which is something he knows a little something about.
Bogartz said he has spent two years pursuing their host agreement with Hopedale.  When he first approached the town, they only had two zones that were approved and there were no properties available to work with.  So, he approached the town, created a petition to open it up in the commercial zone, and it was overwhelmingly approved by the town at town meeting (only 22 people opposed it).  He does not have five stores or knows what it is like yet, but he is confident that he will be able to get this right and hopes that the town and the BOS  believes he can do right for Halifax.
Millias wanted to clarify that what he is proposing is a growing facility and Bogartz said that is the first thing and knows there is another retailer interested here in town and said the town may have a limit and Millias did not believe we did.  Bogartz then said he might submit this that maybe it would not be so bad to have another, a little competition in the town but does not want to commit doing a retail store at this time as they need to open the first one. 
Andrews asked where they were looking and Merra said because he is in real estate, he  looked on the multiple listing services and found a few locations and were looking at sites that could potentially be cultivation facility and then down the line possibly expand to retail.  One spot they were looking at was right in front of Walmart; the building tucked behind the insurance company but once they took a look they realized it would not be ideal for a retail location because of the way it is set up and the parking and other issues.  The other were two vacant lots next to Dunkin Donuts on 106.
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Millias again asked if they are talking about grow facility and would it be inside or outside and Merra said an indoor grow facility.  
Millias then said the  lots are relatively small and there are wetlands.  Merra stated that it is not going to be a very large facility and would not need any more than 3,500 to 5,000 square feet tops.  Indoors because of weather and security reasons. 
Merra said there seems to be no zoning restrictions beyond it had to be industrial and then it was expanded to commercial and Seelig said correct except that he will need to get site planning and special permit.
Merra said once they have a little more information, they will aggressively look for a site.  They prefer to start with a building.  The way the CCC sets it up is that whatever you grow you have to sell.  If you do not sell them within six months, they will reduce your license and your space and then you stuck with a 20,000 square-foot facility and a license that only allows you to do 2,000 or 3,000 feet of manufacturing.  Millias understood why that would go hand-in-hand with the retail end so you can adjust to what you need. 
Merra said if you are buying from a competitor who has, you know, when the medical facility started they had to have vertical (inaudible) so they had to have a growing facility and with the medical facility, so many times you are buying from competitors and the prices that we found out that they’re charging for products is outrageous.  Massachusetts is the highest in the country.
Andrews said when the first iteration happened with River Street there were questions over having air (inaudible) and not releasing smell out into the air.  Merra said there will be no smell and there will be carbon filters.  You could literally have people next door and not be aware that it is there. 
Millias asked if the water would be recycled, and Merra said yes.  The state has very strict rules about what you are allowed to use.  It basically has to be organic so there are no pesticides or toxic chemicals – that is another reason why it helps to be indoors.  As long as the environment is clean, you do not need toxic chemicals to combat any problems that you might have.  The system will bring fresh air in and is filtered back out with very strong carbon filters so that there is zero smell.
Millias asked if there was any discharge in the water and Merra said no and they would follow all state and local guidelines – their goal is to have the smallest footprint possible.
Andrews asked if he was looking for a smaller site to start with and then expand and Merra said first he wants to get the store bought and running and eventually add one, maybe two, more locations – ultimately they would like to be able to produce enough product to service all three of those stores.  They are not looking for a hundred thousand square foot greenhouse/warehouse facility but if it works out well, they will come back to the Board. 
Bogartz asked if they find a location would they then start to talk about laying out a presentation together for our community outreach and Millias said that would be the appropriate time.  
Merra said that would be a tough balancing act – one of the biggest hurdles is finding space, so they were going to ask if they could get the process going before having a location.  Andrews thinks he would have a location in order to contact the abutters.  
Merra think this is the best of both worlds because this is income for the town, not a lot of traffic, no parking issues.
Millias said it is the guaranteed three percent.
Bogartz said that they need to be a little transparent with this.  So, they are going to get zinged for three percent on our store in Hopedale and any other store but because we are growing … Millias understood it was a different arrangement.
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Seelig said there is a three percent sales tax for a retail store, but all the facilities have the three percent impact fee.  The ongoing debate is how much of that can actually be gained by the town if there is minimal in financial impact on the town.  There still is the question bouncing around the Legislature and the Commission, as to whether towns can in fact collect and use that money, or are we going to have to refund it if we did not need it to spend on a facility.  For example, let say three percent was a hundred thousand dollars, we only spend ten thousand do we have to hold the ninety thousand in trust or do we have to return it back to the owner.  Also, even if everybody says ‘no, we’re fine everybody’s agreed to three percent’ five years later there might be more of an impetus by the owner to say ‘you know what – I don’t like this deal so much – you haven’t shown that you have had to spend a hundred thousand dollars a year so we are not going to sign a new HCA that includes a three percent impact fee unless you can show us that you are spending the money specifically on impact.’ 

Bogartz said that is not the point that he was bringing up and Seelig said that is one of the challenges in terms of the income for the town is what is the benefit for the town to have a growing facility other than we get some property taxes out of it?  

Bogartz said first of all, property taxes would be money the town would not have had otherwise; second of all, even if you charge just three percent for what we are  growing, they are not selling it that growth is not making a profit, it is supplying a store that is already getting taxed three percent.  Their lawyers are telling them there is no three percent that you could charge that.  Now we do plan to sell our cannabis to other stores so for that we do not contest that and feel it is perfectly fair, we are selling this to another cannabis agent.  

Millias said effectively it is retail for them and Bogartz said they are selling it and not getting taxed on it because someone else is but they do not feel that is right and our lawyers agree, they should get taxed twice – we get taxed for the growth and from the sale, that doesn’t seem appropriate.
Andrews asked if there is an actual benefit to the town allowing a grow facility and Bogartz said your property taxes.   Andrews then asked it worth the headache to go through the whole process for the town because the average house in town is about six thousand dollars in property taxes.  So, if you take the location you are looking at is that going to bring in six thousand dollars in property taxes?

Millias said it could because now you factor in personal property tax (all the equipment) but it depends on whether you use the income approach which, you know, would be probably in this case higher.  
Bogartz believes that they would grow more than they can sell in one store.  Maybe we would not for two stores, but if one of those stores were here then it ends all the discussion anyway because you’ll be getting three percent of the second store. 
Where Millias was going with the guaranteed three percent was if they had a retail facility.  
Andrews said depending on how you have your business set up – you could have a grow facility, then a processing facility, and then a retail facility.  And there could be steps on each one of those where you have separate businesses.  So, you have a growth facility in Halifax where there would be some sort of fee associated with that.  Then wherever you process it you would have a fee associated with that.  If you have an integrated model and you are looking at just a three percent, you know, and the benefit goes to Hopedale, what is the benefit for the Town of Halifax?  That is what the Board looking at.  

Bogartz said that the town is getting the property taxes and they are talking about trying to get another store here, but they cannot  do everything at once.  So, what they could do as there are lots of flavors of compromise to make it worthwhile for the town and them not get zinged twice for three percent.
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Andrews is not against it but is saying that the Board is looking at it from a different perspective than what they are looking at it.  The town has had another grow facility (River Street) come in and give a presentation and said they are going to give us a percentage of what their grow business is.

Bogartz said they are not doing anything different just a good chunk of it is going to our other stores.
Seelig said regarding River Street there were still worries from abutters about smell issues, and he understand they are indicating it is  going to be all indoor and next door neighbors are not going to worry about it, nevertheless if he or the Board was trying to sell this to residents what is the selling point for those people to attend the meeting and support this.  If it is a low amount of property tax that may not be a sufficient reason for people especially abutters, to go to meeting and support this.  The selling point several years ago was there was no indication that the three percent fee was going to be a problem, and these communities were going to make lots and lots of money to do things to the town despite the disadvantages for the abutters.  If in the end, whether short or long term, there is a minimal financial gain for the town; no problems or deficiencies; no costs per se of one sort or another to the abutters and the town, and everybody says it is fine so be it.  He said several years ago, the town was looking at this with a couple more zeros added in and that was a selling point back then.  It no longer, given the debate that is going on about the impact, it is now less and less of a selling point for the grow facilities and the manufacturing – retail is the one that is going to generate a large number as long as the market holds up.
Bogartz said first off that they already stated they would be giving the three percent, which is a significant amount, for anything they sell above and beyond our store.  
Merra did mention that they would have to go back to the CCC to expand the license to a tier 2, 3, 4 if they eventually want to supply multiple stores.  
Bogartz said the second point he wanted to make is that if he was not a cannabis then none of this even gets talked about, because if it was a liquor store you’re not going to say ‘well, why should we open our liquor store there’

Seelig said which is why he made the point that we look at it that if there are no side effects to the neighbors, to the town, we are just going to see the cash flow coming in then all is good.  
Andrews said the other factor is, is that the business that you want in the commercial district – that is  a town decision and not.  The reason he wants to bring up these points is because there is a political cost to everything that you do in town, and they will have to build political capital with the abutters such as introducing himself, talk to them and go through that process.  Bogartz said he has been doing that for two years.  
Andrews was just saying that if he is proposing a retail store, there is a benefit to the town but if he is proposing a growth facility in commercial property, it is not so much a win-win for the town.
Seelig said it is not as a bigger win.  He suggested that they pin point a location, take a look at our HCA that we signed with Bud’s Goods, because we don’t want to re-invent the wheel here, you can take the text, modify it then your counsel and our counsel can bounce the wording back and forth then it can be reviewed by all parties.  
Andrews thinks it would be beneficial for them to see the grow presentation that Bud’s Goods did.  
Merra said it has to be a win-win – it has  to benefit the town as much as it does them.  Millias said exactly if they want support from the community.  
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Bogartz asked the BOS of they think the town would be receptive to the idea that they start with  cultivation then continue to put a retail store in and Millias except for the person proposing the retail store, it was okay with him – there seems to be general support.  Seelig added that said the vote at the Town Meeting was something like three to one.  
Lum said they could work out arrangements if they wanted to make a contingent on us setting up a retail store here.  Andrews did not think they needed to do that and Millias said that their plans could change and thinks it being a indoor facility is going to be more helpful than an outdoor one.
Merra said from a financial standpoint if they could get a waiver for greenhouses which is a hybrid between the two using natural light they would but he has done the research and thinks there would be a security issue and it is not the best way to control the environment.  

Millias said the original proposal they received from Four Daughters for their indoor growth facility was pretty impressive in terms of what they had to do.  Merra said that it involves a lot of infrastructure and if you are retrofitting an existing structure it involves even more.  
Millias said that when they have something more definitive it would at least be received cordially and discussed and Bogartz said that they will try and nail down a location and a plan, and maybe check out the presentation and see if they can get something that makes sense for the Board to look at.  He asked could/should they do that as one step – get the  abutter list and all that and then do a community outreach, or do they need to meet gain with the BOS before that?

Seelig said with Bud’s Goods they came in for five or ten minutes with the new revision of the HCA and they were not quite sure whether they needed to do a new public forum but they did it anyway.  The public forum was done by Zoom because we did not know how many people would show up.  A revised HCA was submitted, and our attorney is reviewing it, the Board will either sign it or they might say send this out to everybody again one more time for any last comments.  With you guys once you have a location and get an abutters list, we can then set a date for a Zoom meeting.  
Bogartz thanked the Board for their time and said they know what they need to do and will be back  in touch with the BOS.  
Zoom Subscriptions

There are different levels of Zoom subscriptions one being the webinar level where specific people are running the meeting and the audience has very limited rights in participation but can observe but whoever is running the meeting can open it up to questions. Cost of this is between  $400 and $450 a year.  If we were to get the subscription and Plymouth CARES say yes it will only be for the next two months.  At this time Seelig is going to hold off subscribing because the town will have to pay for it.
Proposed Solid Waste Regulations

The Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection is proposing regulatory amendments to 310 CMR 19.000.  The amendments would modify the waste ban regulations in 310 CMR 19.000 to add mattresses and textiles as materials banned from disposal and to lower the threshold of the existing commercial organics material waste ban so that it applies to entities that generate one-half ton or more of organic waste for disposal per week.  Seelig is going to ask Todd Koep  to look at it and see how it affects Halifax.
Pope’s Tavern Roof Project

COA Director, Sue Lawless will be moving over to the police station in the middle of November.  Seelig is suggesting having weekly meetings with everyone.
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Releasing of Executive Minutes
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to release the following Executive Session Minutes: 
	January 22, 201

	February 12, 2019

	February 26, 2019

	March 12, 2019

	April 9, 2019

	May 28, 2019

	June 11, 2019

	June 25, 2019

	July 9, 2019

	July 23, 2019  – A

	August 13, 2019 – A

	October 22, 2019

	February 25, 2020

	March 10, 2020 – 1st session 


EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 7:45 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for the Mixed-Unit and all unions at the SLRSD & HES:
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.

Seelig announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.

--------------

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 8:13 p.m.: 

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:13 p.m.
-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
